
 
Council Meeting 

Minutes 
October 18, 2022 

 
 

The Borough of Ben Avon Council met in a regular voting session on Tuesday, October 18, 2022, 
virtually and at 7101 Church Avenue for the purpose of transacting General Business. President 
Richard Wagner presided and opened the meeting at 7:00 PM with the Pledge of Allegiance.  
 
 
ROLL CALL 
Council Members Present: Richard Wagner, Jennifer Bett, Russell Kuehner, Ken Opipery,  Kara 
Roggenkamp, Jim Thornton, Tavia Washington 
 
Others Present: Mayor Melanie Hughes-Holcomb, Solicitor Weston Pesillo, Ohio Township 
Police Chief Joe Hanny, Emsworth Fire Company Chief Jim Kohl, JPC Representative Christen 
Cieslak, Borough Secretary Terrie Patsch 
 
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION – there was no public participation 
 
 
BOROUGH REPORTS 
Mayor’s Report 
Mayor Holcomb thanked the Emsworth Fire Company for a job well done at their recent fire 
awareness event.  
 
In planning for Halloween, the Mayor reported that she was not able to secure the Avonworth 
marching band this year due to scheduling conflicts but hopes to work something out for next 
years’ event. She asked council members for volunteers to fill candy bags and asked both the 
police and fire chief for their assistance with the parade. Emsworth Fire Company will head up 
the parade and Ohio Township police will follow participants at the end of the parade.  
 
 
Ohio Township Police Report – See Attachment “A” 
Chief Hanny reported 49 calls in Ben Avon this month. He noted there would be another road 
closure on I79 northbound this evening.  
 
Mr. Wagner asked Chief Hanny to clarify what, if any, involvement Ohio Township Police have 
had in the past of complaints of roaming cats. Chief Hanny stated that officers had passed out 
flyers and copies of the domestic animal ordinance and spoke to residents concerning these 
complaints. He stated that many of the stray cats are being fed by a resident. Mr. Wagner stated  



 
there are not a lot of options for the Borough to address this problem, and Mayor Holcomb said 
she would forward information on a TNR (tag, neuter, release) program to President Wagner. 
 
 
Emsworth Volunteer Fire Company Report – See Attachment “B” 
Chief Kohl reported three calls in the Borough this month. He stated that their participation in 
the Fall Festival seemed to go well.  
 
 
Solicitor’s Report – Executive Session requested to discuss potential litigation 
 
 
Joint Planning Commission 
Ms. Cieslak stated there will be an informational session on October 26 via zoom with 
representatives from General Code. In addition, she noted: 

• The proposal to codify zoning estimate is around $8,000. 
• JPC shared all estimated expenses for 2023 budget planning. 
• JPC received municipalitie’s comments on the pending ordinances, with the next step to 

go to Allegheny County before they open to public comments. 
• One Avalon representative stepped down from serving on the commission. 

 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
September 20, 2022, Council Meeting 

Motion: Ms. Bett; Second: Mr. Kuehner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
approve the minutes of the September, 20, 2022, council meeting. 

 
October 4, 2022, Council Work Session Meeting 

Motion: Mr. Thornton; Second: Mr. Kuehner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to approve the minutes of the October 4, 2022, council work session as presented. 

 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTS 
Revenue & Expense Report 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Kuehner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 
to approve the financial statement for the month of September, 2022, as presented. 

 
 
Accounts Payable 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 
to approve the Accounts Payable report and the paying of invoices in the amount of 
$73,296.90. 

 
 
 



 
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
Administration Report  
Ms. Bett thanked Council members for their assistance during the Fall Festival. Mayor Holcomb 
reported that several residents stated they did not receive a copy of the most recent newsletter, 
but upon review, she cannot identify any problem with the mailing list. Mr. Kuehner stated he 
will meet with the Borough Secretary this coming week to review questions on the proposed fee 
schedule. 
  
 
Public Affairs & Communications  
Ms. Bett reported she is awaiting a proposal from a web development company. She also 
recently reached out to the Pitt graduate program for web assistance, however, has not yet 
received a response. 
 
 
Public Safety – See Attachment “C” 
Mr. Wagner referred to the code enforcement report received from Harshman this month. 
Ongoing efforts to improve communications and record keeping with Harshman appear to show 
improvement. Mr. Wagner continues to work with the property owner of the temporary fence on 
Church and Breading to reach a resolution. 
 
 
Public Works 
Mr. Opipery reported that the paving project scheduled for this Fall has been postponed until 
Spring of 2023. He asked the Borough Secretary to mail letters to those residents affected by the 
change, and the Borough will again notify them when the project is rescheduled. In the 
meantime, sewer work will take place on Walnut Road, and patching of some of the roads will 
be done soon. Mele will assist with those repairs that will ensure the roads to be in good repair 
for the winter months.  
 
The wall repair on Brighton Road is awaiting utility pole relocation in the coming week.  
 
Mr. Opipery also stated the Public Works crew has started leaf collection for the year. He said 
they had a limited number of responses for the full-time Public Works position and would like to 
explore other avenues to search for potential candidates. 
 
 
Community of Governments  
Mr. Wagner reported the annual COG dinner was well attended, and donations were accepted  
for a local food bank. He stated there was a budget meeting last week, and the delegate meeting 
will be tomorrow. 
 
 
 
 



Sustainability  
Ms. Roggenkamp stated the committee has not recently met; however, she continues to work on 
the Borough Hall energy information. Mr. Thornton asked the Council to please respond to the 
request to sign Act 101 letter to the state in a request to renew and standardize recycling laws.  
 
 
Special Projects  
Building Project 
Mr. Wagner reported two bids were received for Phase I of the building renovations. Each bidder 
provided several options. At this point they are unsure if the roof needs repairs or replaced and it 
will have to be evaluated. Ms. Roggenkamp would like to have the Council consider upgrading 
the insulation as budget permits.  
 
 
Avon Park Enhancements 
Mr. Wagner referenced a list generated by the park survey which was available on the Borough 
website. He would  like to have input from the Public Works perspective. Mr. Wagner hopes to 
send a list and letter to Kilbuck Township supervisors with the ideas for proposed enhancements 
and request a meeting to begin the process of using the money donated by the pipeline company 
and earmarked for those park improvements.  

 
 

NEW BUSINESS 
Verizon Cell Tower 
Mr. Wagner reported he recently received contact through a third party that Verizon is interested 
in placing a 5G tower in the Borough. He suggested that the representative may want to attend an 
upcoming work session meeting to discuss plans and answer questions.  
 
 
OLD BUSINESS  

Ordinance 792 – Tax Act 57 
Motion: Mr. Thornton; Second: Ms. Washington; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to advertise the upcoming vote on Ordinance 792 in The Citizen. 
 

 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
The Citizen 
Ms. Connie Rankin addressed the Council and shared that at the end of 2022, The Citizen will no 
longer have a printed copy format and will be strictly digital. With the requirement by the state 
that legal advertising must be in a printed copy of record, she will not be able to provide legal 
advertising for the municipalities. As we are approaching budget season, she wanted to alert the 
Council that the cost of legal advertising for the Boroughs will increase substantially and will 
need to be factored into the budgeting process. She thanked Council for their continued support 
of the paper. 
 

 
 



EXECUTIVE SESSION - pending litigation 
Motion: Mr. Thornton; Second: Mr. Kuehner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to adjourn to Executive Session at 8:25 p.m. to discuss potential litigation. 
 
Motion: Mr. Kuehner; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by voice vote to return 
to regular session at 8:45 p.m.  

 
 
 
MOTION TO ADJOURN 
 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Ms. Bett; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
adjourn the meeting at  8:45 p.m. 

 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 

Terrie Patsch 
Borough Secretary 
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